Sprague Field Task Force Meeting Minutes – 12-5-07
Wellesley High School Library

Task Force members present: Chris Guiffre, Chair, Larry Izzo, Curt Smith, Tom Brown, Bill Charlton, Mike Urban, Richard Morse, Greg Mills, Tom Harrington, Barbara McMahon, Suzy Littlefield, Jane Neilson, Todd Himstead, John Brown, Rick Bashian

Guests: Jack Morgan, CPC, Dr. Leo Troy, Denise Brown, Bob Finnegan
Mr. Guiffre called the meeting to order at 6:05. The minutes of the SFTF meetings of 11-15-07 and 11-20-07 as well as a report of the 12-01-07 tour of playing fields were approved with minor edits.

At 6:10, Greg Mills began the discussion of injury rates on natural grass and synthetic turf. Mr. Mills cautioned that in reading injury reports it is necessary to keep in mind that many reports relate to college-level and professional athletes and we are concerned with elementary through high school-aged athletes playing on a recreational or inter-scholastic level. Also, studies quite often utilize rates from old generation synthetic turf (astro-turf) which is no longer in use, and typically studies compare prime natural grass fields with synthetic turf. Wellesley fields are not prime fields.

Mr. Mills then introduced Dr. Leo Troy, longtime Wellesley resident and orthopedic surgeon specializing in sports medicine. Dr. Troy reported that he had looked at studies available from various medical associations, such as the American Orthopedics Society of Sports Medicine, and his conclusion is that while studies show there is a slight difference in sports injury rates in favor of synthetic turf, the difference is not significant enough to recommend one over the other. Dr. Troy pointed out that the studies were all conducted with high quality grass fields and that in his experience, the new generation of synthetic turf provides the same traction as natural grass. He said the studies show that the incidence of concussions is higher on natural grass as well as the incidence of longer-lasting injuries. The studies also indicate the incidence of skin abrasion injuries is higher on synthetic turf but that rate is equal to the rate on poorly maintained grass fields.
Mr. Harrington reported that a sports injury study has come out of Norway also showing that the injury rate on the synthetic turf fields and natural grass fields to be about equal but also pointed out that the fields studied are primarily ones for elite teams and therefore very high quality natural grass fields.

The discussion then moved to a review of the master plan, the revised plan C-1L. Mr. Himstead and Ms. Neilson indicated the Sprague community is pleased with the space allowed for a playground for the school. Mr. Himstead indicated that a plowable walking path connecting the Middle School side of the fields with the Sprague school is essential to the plan and the SFTF agreed.
The SFTF unanimously accepted Master Plan C-1L with minor revisions.

At 7:30, the Health and Environmental Risk sub-group presented its report. After reviewing a large number of studies and reports, the sub-group concluded that, although there is no conclusive evidence that crumb rubber synthetic turf fields present health or environmental issues, there are enough components of crumb rubber infill that could cause health or environmental issues to justify consideration of other synthetic turf options.  Accordingly, the sub-group recommended that, should the SFTF choose to recommend installation of artificial turf fields at Sprague, the safest synthetic turf field for use in Wellesley, from a health and environmental perspective, is one that does not use loose crumb rubber infill, so products that do not use loose crumb rubber infill or products utilizing alternatives to loose crumb rubber infill should be explored to minimize risk to the health of field users and the environment. There was some discussion of products that do not use the rubber crumb infill. 

The next discussion was a report from the sub-group gathering information from other towns. Mr. Himstead and Ms. McMahon reported that they had spoken and/or met with representatives from Framingham, Lexington and Waltham.  In each case, the synthetic turf fields have been well-received and have exceeded the town’s expectations in terms of wear and ease of upkeep. There was not significant opposition to the installation of synthetic turf in any of the towns and there have been no problems with injuries or abrasions.  Framingham’s field was a gift to the town from a developer. Lexington’s three fields were paid via a town-wide approved debt exclusion and Waltham’s six fields were funded by the City of Waltham.

The meeting then turned to a discussion of the next steps for the SFTF and investigating alternative turf products. Members of the environmental and health risk group have a list of products from Gale Associates. Two members stated that the abutters do not want synthetic turf at Sprague. 
Jack Morgan, CPC representative, pointed out that the question of lights at Sprague fields keeps springing up and the SFTF needs to address this “red herring” rumor. It was pointed out that lighting the fields was never part of the plan and that there is no plan to rent the fields in order to generate revenue.

The conversation turned to what recommendation to make to the School Committee. The sense of the SFTF was that is should report to School Committee that it has agreed unanimously to the Master Plan C-1L and that it should continue to explore the following two options:
A- A Phase One of the master plan that meets the required remediation and includes four full-sized fields (Fields 1-4) as well as one softball and one baseball field and any necessary roadway/parking work;

OR

B- The reconstruction of the two playing fields requiring remediation, the softball field, and any necessary roadway/parking work.

The exact wording of the motion was not resolved, and it was agreed that the recommendation to School Committee will be discussed further at the next meeting, at which time the exact wording of the motion could be discussed and agreed before the motion would be voted upon.
It was pointed out that CPC’s contribution to a Sprague Fields project may not be the same under both scenarios. It was also mentioned that the user groups would participate in private fund raising only if two synthetic turf fields are included in the project. The reason for this is that one synthetic turf field would be utilized by the high school athletes, especially during the duration of a high school building project, and therefore the youth programs will gain little or no benefit from as single synthetic turf field.

The next SFTF will be Wednesday, December 12 from 6:00-7:30. A public hearing for review of the master plan will be scheduled for early January. An announcement will be placed in the Townsman.

The meeting was adjourned at 10:30.
